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The Council

COUN11-M5
Minutes of the meeting of the University Council held on Friday 21 October 2011.

Members:

Sir Bryan Carsberg (Chair); John Blackwell; Rebecca Bridger; Penny Coates; Dr Sandie Dann (ab); Arthur Deakin (ab); Brian Dent (ab); Gifty Edila; Sir John Gains; Professor Elaine Hobby; Alan Hughes; Professor Chris Linton; Jim Murphy; Jim Mutton (ab); Terry Neale; Professor Ric Parker (ab); Professor Richard Parry-Jones (ab); Lucy Padosley; Professor Shirley Pearce; Simon Proffitt; Professor Helen Rendell (ab); Dr Carol Robinson; Sir Nigel Rudd (ab); Mark Sismey-Durrant; Dr Adrian Spencer; Jackie Strong (ab); Dr Gerry Swallowe; Philip Wilkinson-Blake (ab); Alan A Woods (ab).

In attendance:

Professor Morag Bell; Claire Bradshaw; Jennifer Nutkins; Professor Ken Parsons; Paula Powditch; Professor Steve Rothberg; Miranda Routledge; Caroline Walker.
Apologies for absence were received from:

Brian Dent; Jim Mutton; Professor Ric Parker; Professor Helen Rendell; Jackie Strong; Phillip Wilkinson-Blake; Alan A Woods
11/65 
Chairman’s Introduction
Prior to the meeting, Council members had attended a Senate/Council Strategy Meeting. Members had found it very useful and productive.
The Chair welcomed new members and those in attendance.

11/66
Minutes

Minutes of the Meeting of Council held on 14 July 2011 (COUN11-M3) were CONFIRMED.
11/67
Chairman’s Introduction and Duties and Responsibilities of Members of Council /Overview of Forthcoming Business

67.1
Duties and Responsibilities of Members of Council/Statement of Responsibilities of Council


COUN11-P88A and COUN11-P88B - NOTED

67.2 
Overview of Year’s Forthcoming Business  



COUN11-P89 - NOTED

11/68
University Finance 

68.1 
Council NOTED the Budget Outturn for 2010/11.  Some items had been added to the surplus which resulted in a slightly improved position.  The surplus was being used to support the extensive building programme being undertaken by the University. The affordability of the current capital framework would be kept under close scrutiny during the year. Whilst it was still early in the 2011/12 financial year, the budget had been recently reviewed and the surplus was now forecasted to be slightly higher than anticipated in July 2011.



COUN11-P90

68.2 
Council RECEIVED the HEFCE Financial Sustainability Strategy Report and CONSIDERED recommendations for HE Institutions to which the University would have to respond to appropriately.  One of the key recommendations was that institutions use KPIs to assess financial sustainability.  The University already undertook long-term modelling of various financial scenarios but would consider the introduction of additional financial KPIs. 


COUN11-P91

11/69
Audit Committee 



COUN11-P92
Council NOTED membership of the Audit Committee and, in particular, thanked Simon Proffitt for agreeing to chair the Committee in 2011/12. 

Council RECEIVED a report of the Audit Committee meeting held on 30 June 2011.  The Chair drew Council’s attention to the following issues:

(i) Audit Committee was assured that the University had satisfactory procedures in place to manage risk.

(ii) The Value For Money (VFM) programme had delivered a number of benefits year on year.  However, in the current climate, it would be necessary to increase efficiencies even further.  The VFM agenda needed to be embraced by the whole University and it would be a good idea to showcase tangible examples.

(iii) Three Internal Audit reports had identified areas of concern.  However, Audit Committee was satisfied with the management responses and confident that the issues were being adequately addressed.

(iv) There had been a change in policy relating to the treatment of depreciation in the accounts.  It was important to be explicit about how such changes in accounting policy should be considered and approved. Proposals would be brought forward to clarify in the relevant Terms of Reference that proposals would be initially made to the Finance Committee and Audit Committee would then sign off the proposed amendments
11/70
Nominations Committee 



COUN11-P93 
On the recommendation of Nominations Committee, Council APPROVED the appointment of Alan Jones as a co-opted member of Council with effect from 21 October 2011 until 31 July 2014.  

11/71
Matters for Reports 
71.1
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research) 
COUN11-P94: NOTED
The Chair of Council remained concerned that the new environment in which universities were operating could make it difficult to maintain research momentum.  To this end, Council requested a full briefing  at its November meeting.
71.2
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Teaching) 
Student Recruitment

COUN11-P95
Council RECEIVED a report on student recruitment for 2011-12, noting that targets had been increased in all categories except UK/EU undergraduates. Recruitment of the latter was on target and the entry grades had increased. International undergraduate and postgraduate taught recruitment were close to target and were expected to increase slightly in the coming days. Performance had been patchy across departments and some had failed to meet targets by some margin. Visa requirements and restrictions on post-study work were believed to have affected admissions.  UK/EU postgraduate recruitment was, disappointingly, below target.  Conversion rates had dropped late in the process and the University was working to understand the reasons behind this.

The figures demonstrated that the University was operating in a volatile recruitment environment and work was being undertaken to refine the forecasting models for management of the 2012 intake.

National Student Survey
COUN11-P96
At an institutional level, the University had performed well.  There were some variances at departmental level and these were being investigated.

71.3
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Enterprise)
COUN11-P97: NOTED
11/72 
Chairman’s Report

Council RECEIVED a report from the Chairman on matters considered at Chairman’s Advisory Group, and noted that there had been much discussion relating to the Financial Strategy and preparations for the Senate/Council Strategy Meeting. 
11/73
Vice-Chancellor's Report

The changing environment in which HE institutions were operating and the successes of the University had been discussed in detail during the Senate/Council Strategy Meeting.

The Vice-Chancellor reported that the University, along with the rest of the Higher Education sector, had entered a period of industrial action currently involving UCU and relating to the recently implemented changes to the USS pension scheme.  Members had been asked to “work to contract”.  This was new territory for the University and the exact nature of the industrial action was difficult to define.  At present, there was no significant disruption to normal activity and the situation was being monitored closely.  A group, chaired by the Chief Operating Officer, was developing contingency plans to cope with disruption to normal activity should it arise in the future.  A day of strike action was planned by public sector unions on 30 November and it was likely that some University staff would take part.
11/74
Confirmation of Amendments to Ordinances 

74.1
Further to Minute 11/54.1, Council CONFIRMED amendments to the University’s Charter and Statutes to ensure alignment with the new University structure and compliance with current legislation, and to refer explicitly to the granting of academic awards in conjunction with other institutions.

74.2 
Further to Minute 11/54.2, Council CONFIRMED amendments to the University’s Ordinances (III, XXXV, XXXVI, XXXVII and XXXVIII) to ensure alignment with the new University structure and APPROVED the repeal of Ordinance XII.
74.3 
Further to Minute 11/54.3, Council CONFIRMED amendments to other University Ordinances as follows:


Ordinance XV (Study Leave and Leave to Accept an Externally-Funded Award)

Ordinance XVII (Discipline of Students)

11/75
Serious Incident Reporting to HEFCE
Council NOTED that there were no Serious Incidents to report to HEFCE or the University.
11/76
Loughborough University Development Trust Limited: Charitable Status
Council NOTED that, in light of the changes to the charitable regulation of the University, it had been identified that Loughborough University Development Trust Limited should be treated as a paragraph (w) charity (according to Schedule 2 of the Charities Act 1993) and the University was taking steps to de-register it with the Charity Commission.

11/77
Membership of Council 2011/12


COUN11-P98: NOTED 

11/78
Membership of Council Committees



COUN11-P99: NOTED 

11/77
Graduation Ceremonies 2011/12 

Council NOTED the dates of Graduation Ceremonies to be held in the academic year 2011/12 as follows:



Monday 19 December 2011.

Thursday 13 September, Friday 14 September, Monday 17 September and Tuesday 18 September 2012. (These ceremonies have moved from July 2012 due to the 2012 Olympics activity on campus).
11/78
University Senior Academic Appointments 2011/12


COUN11-P100A and COUN11-P100B: NOTED.
11/79
Reports of Committees 



Council RECEIVED reports from the following Committees:

79.1
Enterprise Committee – 9 September 2011 [COUN11-P101]
79.2
Estates Management Committee – 25 July 2011, 29 September 2011 [COUN11-P102]
79.3
Research Performance Monitoring Committee – 12 July 2011, 20 September 2011 [COUN11-P103]  
11/80
Date of Next Meeting

Friday, 25 November 2011 (9.15 am) and including a Briefing on the Accounts.
Author – Miranda Routledge
Date – November 2011
Copyright (c) Loughborough University.  All rights reserved.
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